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At the Monthly Meeting of the Coleford Town Council held at the Town House, Lords Hill Walk, Coleford on Wednesday 30 May 2007, there were present:

Councillor
Mr C T Elsmore, Mayor



Mr D J Atherley, Deputy Mayor



Mrs C Allaway-Martin



Mr C J Howell



Mr C Lusty



Mrs H M Lusty



Mrs S K Merrikin



Mr R D Phelps

County Councillor Mr P Chamberlain

District Councillor Grace Bensted

District Councillor Maria Edey

District Councillor Jon Kay

District Councillor Denis Riley

APOLOGIES were received from Councillors Paul Kay and Mike Weston.

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillors C Lusty, H Lusty and S Merrikin declared an interest in item 21 (Lakers)

Councillor Allaway-Martin declared an interest in item 21 (W.I)

PUBLIC FORUM

There were no members of the public present at this meeting.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING

The minutes of the meetings held on 24 April 2007 and 8 May 2007 were accepted as an accurate record and signed by the Mayor.

9.
MATTERS ARISING

Councillor H Lusty gave an update on the possibility of creating a shop mobility scheme in Coleford.  The Clerk added she had recently spoken to the Manager of Shop Mobility in Cheltenham and Gloucester who was currently looking to provide the facility in Ross-on-Wye and Lydney.  The Clerk passed on Mrs Jan Baynham’s contact details.

10.
VACANT POSTS

The Clerk reported to Members of recent advertising regarding the post and interest received so far.

Members agreed for the Clerk to continue to advertise for the posts, including sending Council packs out to members of the public showing an interest.

Proposed:
Cllr Elsmore


Seconded:
Cllr Atherley
11.
COUNCIL AWAY DAY

The Clerk asked Councillors for comments/suggestions regarding organising a Council Away Day.  Members asked that the away day be organised to take place on a Saturday in July/August and for several dates to be circulated in plenty of time before deciding on a final date.  Members agreed for the Clerk to progress with this event.
12.
COUNCILLOR TRAINING

The Mayor asked all Councillors to approach the Clerk individually regarding Councillor Training.

13.
ANNUAL SCHEDULE OF MEETINGS

The Clerk informed Members that this schedule was for statutory meetings of the Council/Sub Committees.

14.
NEWSLETTER

Members requested that this item be put on September’s agenda.

15.
MOBILE LIBRARY SERVICE

The Clerk informed Members of a complaint received by a parishioner regarding cut backs to the Mobile Library Service from monthly to six-monthly visits.

County Councillor Chamberlain reported that the vehicle was off the road due to refurbishment and would return to its regular monthly visits in June.

16.
NEWLAND STREET TOILETS

Cllr Phelps reported on the reoccurring vandalism to the toilets in Newland Street .  The situation was getting worse, on more than one occasion the toilets had not only been vandalised but also set on fire.

Cllr Allaway-Martin reported that there had been no further action from the District Council regarding the refurbishment of the toilets.

The Clerk reported she had received no response to any correspondence sent to the District Council regarding the toilets since January 2007.

It was agreed that the Clerk write Tim Perrin in view of the delays and to hold any contribution towards public toilets until all information requested had been received.

17.
THE WHITE RIBBON CAMPAIGN

Cllr Elsmore invited Cllr Phelps to give details on this campaign which requests the Town Councils support mainly through their website.

Members unanimously agreed for the Council to support this campaign and permission was granted to go their website.

Proposed:
Cllr Phelps


Seconded:
Cllr H Lusty

18.
GCC HIGHWAYS SNOW WARDENS

Members agreed for Cllr Elsmore to continue representing the Town Council as Snow Warden for the Parish.

Proposed:
Cllr Phelps


Seconded:
Cllr C Lusty

19.
MEMBERS REPORTS

Cllr C Lusty reported that the problems with Newland Street car park were continuing.  The Clerk agreed that she would send another letter to the District Council.

Cllr Merrikin reported that she and the mayor had attended the Coleford football club annual dinner dance at Coleford Bowls Club and it was very enjoyable.  

Cllr Merrikin also reported that the football club had requested the use of the KGV pavilion for a 6 aside match, similar to last years event.  Members agreed as long as the appropriate licence was provided and the pavilion and grounds were left clean and tidy.

Cllr Merrikin reported her concerns regarding out of school hours dental appointments were no longer available and continued pressure needed to be applied to NHS.

Cllr Allaway-Martin requested that the Clerk provide her with copies of all correspondence regarding the ongoing issues with Newland Street toilets and car park.

Cllr Allaway-Martin gave Members an update on the consultation regarding Mental Health Services in the County and asked if Members had any new evidence it would be appreciated if they would forward it on to her.

It was proposed that the Town Council invite a member of the Independent Review Panel to a future meeting of the Council.

Proposed:
Cllr Allaway-Martin

Seconded:
Cllr Merrikin

Cllr H Lusty gave a report on a very interesting meeting she had recently attended for the Market Towns Forum.  Cllr Lusty had also attended a Coleford Partnership meeting which she also found very interesting and informative.

Cllr Phelps reported his disappointment at the local police turning a blind eye to under age drinking at the recent Music Festival.  It was agreed the Clerk would write to Inspector Burnside voicing the Councils concerns regarding under age drinking in Coleford.

Cllr Merrikin praised the local PCSO’s during the recent festival and suggested the Council write a letter of thanks and gratitude to Gloucestershire Constabulary.

Cllr Elsmore reported that he thoroughly enjoyed this years Music Festival, despite the bad weather it was a very enjoyable event.

Cllr Elsmore informed Members that at a recent Highways meeting it was requested that Members of the Town Council keep in touch with Highways regarding any problems in the parish.

It was reported by the Clerk of the continuing problems with the drains in the car park behind the Town Council building.  The drain was blocked with tarmac which the District Council were not willing to unblock.  Cllr Allaway-Martin agreed to take the matter further.

20.
SUB COMMITTEES

a)
Planning

It was proposed that the recommendations of the Planning Sub-Committee meetings held on 8 May and 30 May 2007 be accepted.

Proposed:
Cllr Phelps


Seconded:
Cllr C Lusty

b)
Highways

Cllr Elsmore reported on the recent bi-monthly Highways meeting including recent problems at Staunton Road and Palmers Flat were progressing.

21.
CORRESPONDENCE

The Clerk read a letter from a student at Lakers School requesting a donation towards their Prom.

It was recommended that the Clerk request further information from Lakers and a donation of up to £150.00 be allocated from the Mayors Allowance.

Proposed:
Cllr Phelps


Seconded:
Cllr Atherley

An email was read to Members from Mrs Marion Parker, requesting permission for the W.I to put up a banner on the town centre railings.

Proposed:
Cllr Phelps


Seconded:
Cllr Elsmore

An email request was received from a member of the parish requesting the Council look into providing a cycle rack at the end of the cycle track by Pyart Court.

The Clerk was asked to make enquiries regarding the cost then put the request onto the next Amenities Sub-Committee agenda.

The Clerk read out a quotation received from Plantscape regarding planters in Coleford as part of the Coleford in Bloom project.

Cllr Merrikin requested a meeting be arranged with the Manager of Oakdean Landscapes and Members on the Coleford in Bloom Committee.

The Clerk reported on the Smoking Ban which is to take effect on 1 July and whether the Town Council could take on a project of supplying retailers/restaurants/public houses with cigarette bins at a low cost.

Members requested the Clerk gain more information and for the item to be included on the next Amenities Sub-Committee agenda.

The Clerk reported on a recent request from a member of the parish to pay for planting on the bank on Lords Hill.  Over recent months the bank has been badly neglected and was now very overgrown and untidy.

Members requested the Clerk find out more information and report back at the next Amenities sub Committee meeting.

Cllr Atherley asked the Clerk to pass on the Town Councils thanks to Mrs Mary Cook.

22.
FINANCE

It was proposed that the list of payments for the month of May be accepted.

Proposed:
Cllr Phelps


Seconded:
Cllr Atherley

The Mayor formally declared the meeting closed at 8.20pm.

DATE OF NEXT MEETING

The next monthly Town Council meeting will be held on Tuesday 26 June at 7.00pm. (Planning Sub-Committee meeting 6.30pm)
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